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MINUTES


CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL MEETING

JUNE 23, 2008
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Barnes called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Barnes

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, City Manager Holstine, Fire Chief Myers, Administrative Services Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, City Attorney Toppel, Marina Services Director Warburton

ADOPTION OF AGENDA
Mayor Barnes recommended inserting an update from the Fire Chief on the recent San Bruno Mountain fire before the “Consent Calendar.”

CM Bologoff pointed out the date in Resolution No. 2008-32 should be changed to “2008/2009.”

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

FIRE UPDATE
Fire Chief Myers reported that a fire started on the hillside along Quarry Road the previous evening, and the steep terrain and windy conditions made firefighting difficult.  He said there were numerous other fires throughout the state, so resources were already constrained.  He noted that the strategy that succeeded involved dropping crew members off by helicopter and taking fire down the road to cut off the head of the fire and stop its progression.  Fire Chief Myers indicated about 25 to 30 engines were ultimately involved, and people living on some of the upper streets were evacuated.  He advised that the fire consumed about 300 acres, moving over the top of the ridge to the back side.  He said fire crews used a bulldozer to establish a burn perimeter and bring the blaze under control.

Fire Chief Myers commented that Brisbane was fortunate to have no loss of life or property, and he commended the City for its coordination and planning efforts.  He cautioned that a fire closer to central Brisbane would not allow as much time for people to evacuate.

Fire Chief Myers stated that the fire was 100 percent contained during the night, and CalFire will maintain a presence over the next few days until all hot spots are extinguished.

Fire Chief Myers emphasized the importance of clearing brush and vegetation from around residences.  He said the fire season has arrived very early this year, and conditions will remain dangerous for the next several months.  He added that the Fire Department will continue to work with local residents to remove brush and vegetation.

Mayor Barnes commended Fire Chief Myers and the firefighting crews for their outstanding work.

CM Waldo asked what started the fire.  Fire Chief Myers said the cause is currently under investigation.  He noted there are no electrical lines nearby, and human activity is suspected.

CM Richardson commented that she was very impressed with the calm and professional manner of the firefighters and police.  She said the community emergency volunteers (CEV’s) did a great job controlling traffic and assisting people.  CM Richardson noted that the fires should be a reminder to people to keep valuables packed and emergency supplies on hand in case of evacuation.

Fire Chief Myers expressed his appreciation to the incident commanders and crews from other jurisdictions who helped fight the fire.

CM Bologoff noted the incident command system worked smoothly, and he thanked Fire Chief Myers and the members of the Fire Department.

CM Richardson praised City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault and the City’s Public Works Department and the Brisbane Police Department for their participation in the response effort.  She said numerous neighboring jurisdictions provided support, and she thanked them as well.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault remarked that this real-life experience with the fire was a good prelude for the fire evacuation drill scheduled for Saturday, June 28.  He recommended holding the event as scheduled at the Sierra Point Marina, but focusing on post-incident debriefing rather than evacuation.  He drew attention to the revised letter encouraging citizens who evacuated their homes to participate and provide input.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault noted the new drill will be called the Quarry Road Incident Debriefing and will begin at 9:00 a.m. behind the Sierra Point Yacht Club.  He advised that the CEV’s plan to conduct a sheltering exercise with the Red Cross, and there will be people on hand to talk about defensible space and fire-resistant vegetation.  He welcomed comments and suggestions from the City Council.

CM Richardson said she understood residents of Trinity, Kings, and Margaret had been evacuated in the recent fire.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault noted that people from Kings Road participated in the drill last year, and the City had planned to involve Humboldt Road residents this year.

Mayor Barnes said he talked to a parent of a City pool employee who reported that his son was called out to direct traffic in the emergency.  He noted the City has a policy of using people who work for the City to participate in emergency response efforts.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault indicated that he did not know if City employees other than those in the Public Works Department had responded.

Mayor Barnes asked how citizens can report problems with unmanaged weeds and vegetation.  Fire Chief Myers recommended calling Elizabeth at Station 81.  He added that contact information is available at City Hall and included on notices sent to property owners.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane resident, stated she responded to the flyer about removing vegetation from her own property and called the Public Works Department for help in clearing her neighbor’s yard.  She said she was told there were no City dumpsters available and was instructed to call the North County Fire Authority.  She reported that the person who answered the phone at the North County Fire Authority indicated there was no funding to assist private property owners in removing vegetation.

Ms. Dillworth recommended that the City make dumpsters available for residents who are removing flammable materials from around their houses, as instructed by the Fire Authority.

CM Richardson noted that the scavenger company was very cooperative in helping dispose of her cleared vegetation.

Mayor Barnes encouraged everyone to participate in the debriefing drill at Sierra Point at 9:00 a.m. on Saturday, June 28.

An audience member recommended televising the event for the benefit of people who are unable to attend.

CONSENT CALENDAR
A. Adopt Resolution No. 2008-32 establishing the Appropriation Limit for Fiscal Year 2008/2009

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to approve the Consent Calendar.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECT REVIEW


A.
Review and comment on the 20-year plan and approve funding for the following projects:

1. Office of Emergency Services - $50,000 (General Fund)

2. Pavement Maintenance - $200,000 (Gas Tax and Measure A)

3. Creosite Piling Removal - $20,000 (Park and Recreation Capital Project Fund)

4. Replace Promenade Lights - $70,000 (Park and Recreation Capital Project Fund)

Administrative Services Director Schillinger presented the City’s first twenty-year capital improvement project plan.  He said the purpose of the plan is to look ahead to determine the capital project needs of the community over the next two decades, an approach that goes hand-in-hand with the two-year budgeting process adopted by the City last year.  He noted that the twenty-year plan also shows operating expenses so the City Council is aware of the full magnitude of the City’s needs.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger said the capital improvement plan identifies about $112 million worth of capital projects and long-term needs.  He recognized that this magnitude of funding will be a challenge, especially in difficult economic times.  He added that even if some projects have to be deferred, the plan gives the City Council an idea of what will be needed.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger commented that the plan includes a number of projects that will be funded by future developers as development occurs.  He said water and sewer projects are described in the City’s master plans for those systems, and improvements will be funded through federal government sources and customer rates.  He noted there are no funding sources currently available to implement the City’s stormwater master plan.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger advised that Congresswoman Speier is pushing for federal funding for four Brisbane projects, but the outcome is uncertain.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger noted that the plan identifies projects for the Brisbane Marina and parks and recreation area that will be funded from the Park and Recreation Capital Fund.  He said the fund has a balance of about $1 million, not enough to cover all the needs.  He pointed out that two of these projects, creosite removal and replacement of promenade lights with LED bulbs, are recommended for a funding allocation at this meeting.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger reported that since the City Council approved a November ballot measure authorizing an increase in business license fees, the staff has identified some capital projects that could be funded that way, including a new library and renovations to the school athletic fields.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger said that based on the long-term needs identified in the capital improvement project plan, the staff will proceed to develop funding plans and come to the City Council with individual projects.

Mayor Barnes suggested reviewing and discussing the projects.

CM Conway drew attention to Line 24, $50,000 for the Office of Emergency Services.  He noted this amount is projected to increase substantially in five years and again in ten years.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger clarified that the amount should be $250,000 for the five-year time frame and $500,000 for the ten-year time frame.

CM Conway questioned the $20 million figure in Line 25, Pavement Maintenance.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger said the correct amount was $2 million, or $200,000 per year for five years.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger said that with those adjustments, the total amount of capital improvement projects would be reduced by about $24 million.  He apologized for the errors and indicated that the staff would correct the document.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger noted the projects on the first six pages are shown by department, and the next three pages show funding sources.

CM Conway asked how the costs of the water line replacement, Line 57, were estimated.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault explained that the amounts are based on the type of pipe, estimated lifespan, and replacement costs.

Mayor Barnes encouraged the staff to explore grant opportunities for walkway and alleyway improvements.  He noted some of the residents of Trinity Road evacuated by foot, and having accessible alleyways would enhance the community’s safety.

CM Waldo noted the plan calls for replacement of old concrete sewer pipes that contain asbestos.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault stated that asbestos is still used in some plumbing pipe materials.  He added that asbestos poses the greatest hazard to people who work in its manufacture and installation.

CM Conway asked about the logistics of replacing above-ground sections of pipe with underground pipe.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said new pipe is installed underground and then tied in to the system.  He said it would be difficult to operate the pumps and lift station with a line out of service.

CM Waldo asked about the purpose of the sediment study work.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault explained that the sediment study began a few years ago in response to concerns about the increased rate of sedimentation in the lagoon.  He said the City hired a consultant to establish baselines and conduct follow-up measurements.  He added that the purpose of the capital improvement project is to capture flows from the mountain and catch sediment upstream to slow down the process.

CM Conway asked if there were any results yet from the sedimentation study.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault stated that the latest measurements show a surprisingly slow rate of sedimentation.

CM Richardson noted that the first phase of the new gymnasium, estimated at $40,000, is supposed to be completed by the end of 2009.  She asked how many phases the project entailed.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault cautioned that the schedule might be delayed if no funding is available.  He explained that the first phase would be an examination of the mix of uses at the site and the alternatives.  He said once those parameters are decided, a cost estimate can be developed.

CM Richardson asked when the roof replacement work for Fire Station 81 would start.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault replied that work can begin four months after the project is funded.  He commented that the current roof, although attractive, is prone to leaking.  He noted that the roof is 15 years old, and replacement would be more efficient than trying to find the source of the leaks.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said the replacement roof will look similar, but the materials will be watertight.  He added that the design had already been completed.

Administrative Services Director Schilling clarified that the staff was recommending funding for only four projects in 2008/2009:  pavement maintenance, creosote piling removal, promenade lights, and the OES improvements.   He said all other projects will be put on hold until funding sources are identified.

CM Bologoff asked how the fire station roof differed from the roof on the Marina building.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault responded that the Marina roof is primarily metal, while the fire station roof is a combination of metal and exposed roof membrane.  In addition, the Marina roof is a simple, one-hip design without many peaks and joints.

CM Waldo asked which intersection was the subject of the project described on Page 11.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said numerous intersections were involved.

CM Richardson noted that Page 12, calling for replacement of the Crocker Park tank, specifies a prestressed tank, and she asked for more information.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault explained that prestressed tanks have a thin steel cylinder strengthened on the inside and outside with concrete and prestressed wires, and they are covered on the outside with Shotcrete.  He pointed out that all tanks have a finite lifespan, and the purpose of including this item is to plan for its replacement rather than wait for a catastrophic failure.

CM Bologoff recalled that the Crocker Park tank was originally installed in the late 1960’s.  He observed that Brisbane is lucky the tank lasted as long as it has.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault advised that 50 years is a typical lifespan for tanks and reservoir equipment.

CM Richardson noted that the master plans will all be developed at about the same time, which will keep the staff very busy.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said the process will be simpler than creating the original master plans because the City now has a computerized database.

CM Waldo asked how the proposed $50,000 for OES would be spent.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault noted that he and the City Manager have been talking about establishing a separate departmental budget for emergency services.  He said funds will be used for upgrades to the emergency operations center, developing logistical plans with County OES, and purchasing communications cables.  Mayor Barnes requested that the staff provide more details about the specific expenditures.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger advised that OES funds will become part of the operational budget in the next two-year budget cycle.

CM Bologoff said he read an email exchange complaining about the terrible condition of sidewalks in Brisbane.  He asked if the City had any plans to fix the sidewalks.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault stated that the City inspects and repairs sidewalks once or twice every year.

Mayor Barnes noted that there are still many streets in Brisbane that have no sidewalks.  In those locations, he said, it would be the responsibility of future developers rather than the City to install new sidewalks.  

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault advised that although Brisbane maintains sidewalks in the public right-of-way, some cities have ordinances making sidewalks the responsibility of the adjoining property owners. 

Mayor Barnes reviewed the other public works improvement projects described in the plan.  Councilmembers asked questions to clarify some of the details, and City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault provided responses.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger noted the City Council approved the creosote piling removal project with last year’s budget, but the work was put on hold because of constraints on the City’s General Fund.  He said Marina Services Director Warburton recommends proceeding with the work as soon as possible, so the staff is proposing using money from the Parks and Recreation Capital Project Fund, which currently has a balance of about $1 million.

Marina Services Director Warburton described plans for dredging the approach channel to the Marina.  Councilmembers talked about future water taxi service at the Marina and other amenities.

CM Conway recommended including expansion of the Marina in the twenty-year plan, and other Councilmembers expressed support for this idea.  Mayor Barnes asked the staff to find out how much an expansion would cost.  Marina Services Director Warburton said he would investigate and provide an estimate.

Marina Services Director Warburton stated that the Marina currently has an 88 percent occupancy rate for its 580 berths.  He noted that the marina industry is soft right now because of increased fuel costs.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger noted that fire station landscaping will appear as a regular budget item in the future rather than a capital project.  Councilmembers reviewed the other capital projects for the Fire Department.

Mayor Barnes directed the Council’s attention to the items related to the Community Center and noted the proposed expenditure of $75,000 to improve the small park behind the building.  He suggested that the City find a source of funding other than the General Fund to maintain parks and City facilities.  He noted that extending a redevelopment agency project area to include Visitacion Avenue might be a possibility.

CM Conway said many citizens are afraid of redevelopment agencies abusing their powers.  City Manager Holstine advised that the City can prohibit exercise of certain powers, such as eminent domain, in a particular redevelopment project area.  He noted that as Sierra Point and the Baylands are developed, the City will have more funds available for civic services, but the money could not be spent to improve downtown Brisbane unless the redevelopment project area boundaries included that area.  CM Conway observed that expanding the redevelopment agency could give the City greater flexibility in using funds and applying for grants.  He suggested considering this option if eminent domain can be ruled out.

Mayor Barnes noted that a redevelopment agency could give the City tools to pursue downtown revitalization, cleaning up shabby properties, and paying for civic improvements.

Councilmembers reviewed and discussed the other capital improvement projects for parks and City facilities.

CM Bologoff asked about replacing the play equipment at Community Park.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels advised that the staff was considering ways of phasing the work and obtaining funds from Seton Medical Center to help defray the costs.  He assured the Council that the existing play equipment will be kept safe until a replacement plan is devised.  He added that he expected to have more details for the Council to review at the end of the summer.

After the Council completed its review of the entire document, Mayor Barnes welcomed comments from members of the audience.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane resident, expressed concern that the plans developed by the City, which were never subjected to an environmental review, are now becoming real projects.  She emphasized the importance of having an environmental review of all the capital projects, and particularly those that will disconnect the watersheds of Crocker Park and along Bayshore Boulevard and Tunnel Road.  She referred to the projects described on Pages 3; 7, the channel widening and undergrounding; 16; 18; 19; 27; and 32 through 37, the pipeline projects along Valley Drive and Cypress.

Ms. Dillworth urged the City to consider alternatives as well as environmental impacts.  She noted that green roofs, permeable pavement, and water retention and recycling systems would provide greater environmental benefits than some of the materials and designs proposed.

Ms. Dillworth recommended that the City develop twenty-year plans for maintaining streets, protecting habitat, and creating a municipal utility system.  She noted that the City should establish better access and connections between Tulare, Santa Clara, and Alvarado Streets to facilitate emergency evacuations.

Ms. Dillworth reported that Kinder-Morgan has been required to create a stormwater management plan, which should be reflected somewhere in the City’s twenty-year plan.

Ms. Dillworth asked the Council to give the town a twenty-year plan that provides community benefits while protecting natural resources and local watersheds.

Michele Salmon, Brisbane, agreed with Ms. Dillworth that water management and habitat management should be a high priority in the City’s twenty-year plan.  She noted that the area below Owl Canyon tends to flood after winter rains, creating small frog ponds.  She said a worker from the quarry broke the dam, draining the area and emptying the ponds; she observed that this is the site where the recent fire started.  

Ms. Salmon stressed the need to view the environment holistically, as a fully operating ecosystem that supports plants, animals, and people.  She urged the City Council to provide a brighter future for the community.

Terry O’Connell, Brisbane resident, said she also felt the City needs to protect and control its water resources, and she expressed concern about the projects calling for draining wetlands and clearing vegetation.  She recommended looking for ways to restore and protect the wetlands rather than focusing on occasional flooding.

Ms. O’Connell noted that if the promenade lights are replaced with LED’s, they should not be so bright as to cause glare and light pollution.  She encouraged the City to find ways of reducing excess light, and observed that solar-powered lights might be a better option.

Ms. O’Connell pointed out that the plan should also recognize the possibility of state-mandated undergrounding of utilities within the next twenty years.

Ms. O’Connell commented that even though the projects on the list are scheduled for some time in the future, they all should be done within the next twenty years.  She expressed concern that approval of the list as proposed will short-circuit the necessary environmental review and draw attention away from the bigger picture.

Robert Howard, Brisbane, asked how the effects of inflation were calculated in the cost estimates.  

Mr. Howard emphasized the ecological importance and uniqueness of Brisbane’s freshwater wetlands.  He noted the wetlands serves as habitat for many species of wildlife that should be protected.  He observed that Brisbane’s wetlands should be viewed as a resource that could provide a source of revenue to the City by attracting people to the area.

The Council took a brief recess.  Mayor Barnes reconvened the meeting at 9:47 p.m.

Mayor Barnes asked to address the concern raised by members of the public regarding the environmental review for each of the projects.  City Manager Holstine said every project coming to the Council undergoes California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) review.

Mayor Barnes noted that another concern was the impact of the proposed water projects and pipelines on the wetlands and their habitat.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault clarified that none of the proposed projects divert water from wetlands or prevent vernal pools from forming.  He said the intent of the work would be to prevent flooding of the roadways and adjoining property.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault advised that the staff has been talking with San Francisco about the possibility of pretreating stormwater in Visitacion Valley and routing it north to San Francisco.  

CM Conway noted that the plan proposes replacing the brick arch sewer along Bayshore and Industrial and having the stormwater drain into the freshwater wetlands as it flows toward the Bay.  He encouraged the staff to consider alternatives like widening the channel to increase flow rather than obstructing it with box culverts.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault stated that the purpose of many of the projects is to prevent flooding after heavy rains.

In response to comments from Ms. Dillworth and others, CM Conway emphasized that acceptance of the plan does not mean approval of any individual project, and that each one will come to the Council for approval with details and a funding source.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault agreed, and noted that some of the more long-range projects are placekeepers to the extent that they define future capacity and alert the City Council to the community’s needs.

CM Conway commended the staff for working hard to leverage the City’s scarce funds by pursuing grant opportunities.  

CM Conway observed that the frog ponds Ms. Salmon mentioned were on property owned by the state.  Ms. Salmon said a quarry employee broke the dam and drained the area.  She noted there was no rain after that, which made the area dry out quickly.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault clarified that the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service has jurisdiction over the site.

Mayor Barnes noted that a number of people urged the City to evaluate the environmental impacts of the projects on the ecosystem.  He acknowledged this concern, but indicated that the City’s environmental staff was limited to the two people assigned to the Open Space and Ecology Committee.  He added that the City Council has authorized a wind study on the Baylands and recently instructed the developer of the Sierra Point biotech project to study energy use and on-site energy production.

Mayor Barnes asked the staff to respond to the comments about evacuation routes from Tulare and Santa Clara.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said the City intentionally connected Santa Clara Street, and future developers will be required to establish an additional connection down from Tulare.

City Manager Holstine noted there is no state mandate to underground utilities.

Mayor Barnes asked how inflation was factored into the staff’s estimates of future costs.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger explained that a 4 percent inflation factor was applied to arrive at estimated costs in future years.

CM Conway asked about the possibility of storing water in cisterns and reservoirs.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said the Fire Department concluded that there was such a small amount of water involved that such systems would be of little value for firefighting.  CM Conway noted that stored water might be helpful as a secondary source of gray water for other purposes.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault agreed, and advised that the staff has been talking with the Baylands developer about installing a recycled water system there.  He added that people in the 200 block of Sierra Point Road have been capturing and storing water for neighborhood uses.

CM Conway asked if the recycled water facility at the Baylands would treat water from the rest of Brisbane.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said that might be a possibility.  He noted another option might be for the Baylands to convert sewage flow to recycled water for City facilities.  CM Conway pointed out that reducing sewage flow to San Francisco would reduce Brisbane’s processing costs.

CM Conway asked for more information about permeable pavement.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault explained that there are concrete materials that allow water to seep through.  He added that the collected water still needs to be drained from underneath the surface, so this option is not suitable for all sites.

Michele Salmon said she had questions about some of the specific projects in the plan.  She noted the estimated cost of the paging system is $123,000, which seems high compared to other technologies.  She suggested recruiting community volunteers to work on the park behind the Community Center instead of allocating $75,000 for those improvements.  She commented that Brisbane has a wealth of talented people who would like to participate in many of the smaller projects, such as refurbishing and landscaping the walkways and the community garden.  She recommended publicizing these opportunities and allowing citizens to provide assistance.

Mayor Barnes asked the staff to provide Ms. Salmon with more details on the paging system estimate.  

Councilmembers expressed support for exploring the idea of using community volunteers to help with some of the projects.  CM Conway pointed out that staffing and logistical details would need to be worked out.  Mayor Barnes observed that the costs of staff time for planning and organizing the projects should be considered.  He cautioned that volunteers are not the answer to every problem.

CM Bologoff suggested involving Peter Stiehler and the summer youth program.  City Manager Holstine clarified that this year’s summer program is narrowly focused on certain habitat restoration activities on San Bruno Mountain.

City Manager Holstine suggested that the staff consider the pros and cons of using volunteers and come back in the fall with recommendations about the kinds of projects that would be most effective.  He noted that many volunteers helped develop the City’s successful dog park, and Brisbane has a long history of community involvement in civic projects.

CM Conway recommended bringing back canyon clean-up days.

Terry O’Connell stated that the Brisbane Quarry was in foreclosure and due to be sold at 12:30 p.m. on July 7, 2008, in Redwood City.  She noted that this public sale might be an opportunity for a private individual or public entity to preserve that area.  She said she believed the outstanding loan amount was about $52,891,000, and a qualified buyer might be able to acquire the property for 10 percent of its value, or approximately $5 million.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger recommended that the City Council approve funding for the four projects identified on the agenda.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve funding for the Office of Emergency Services, pavement maintenance, creosote piling removal, and replacement of promenade lights at the Marina.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the meeting was adjourned at 10:20 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Spediacci

City Clerk
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